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Two root words for education, educare and educere respectively express the complementary
principles, to train or mold, and to lead out from. Of the two root words, Karen Gross’s book
exemplifies educere, to lead out from, since her basic premise is to meet “students where they
are and asks – demands – that institutions do vastly more to understand and respond to the
students now enrolled in our educational system” (15). More than a student-centered learning
approach to education, Gross suggests that the educational system as a whole should assist
students in developing lasticity, a term she uses to describe the quality necessary to enable
breakaway students not only to complete their degrees, but also to succeed as adults in the
working environment.
Gross prefers the term “breakaway learners” rather than “at-risk learners” because it
describes more accurately that these students are breaking away from the societal, economic,
and familial circumstances that often have hindered their progress in the educational system.
She notes that these students have developed the capacity, often overlooked, for lasticity. She
defines lasticity as a set of conditions that enables individuals to flourish in education and life.
Lasticity is built upon a two-part equation of six qualities (the six Ts) and five building blocks.
While she does explain the six Ts (trust, transparency, tranquility, teachers and teaching,
tolerance, and temperance), Gross focuses mostly upon the five building blocks of elasticity,
plasticity, pivoting right, reciprocity, and belief in self. Within her chapters, she provides clear
examples of each of these five building blocks, noting that the first three are centered on the
students themselves, whereas the last two require engagement between students and
institution. For example, her chapter “Pivoting Right,” while centering on the individual, does
describe four ways educators can foster making wise decisions.
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While Gross addresses developing lasticity in higher education, she also notes that the
educational system as a whole, from early childhood to college, requires a re-examination of its
purpose and goals. As such, Gross recognizes the challenge of changing the educational
pipeline and landscape that would enable the development of lasticity. She identifies both
macro and micro challenges that need to be surmounted. Further, she addresses the hurdle of
money and provides suggestions as to how to assist students better, even to the
recommendation of changing the FAFSA form itself to make it more accessible to all parents
and students.
Even though her text focuses on changing the educational pipeline, some of her examples can
be used now by educators and within institutions. Developing trust, enabling student voices,
and encouraging belief in self can be done in many of the ways she suggests as well as through
understanding better those whom we help learn along the journey of life. In essence, Gross
would probably agree that the process begins with changing the focus of education from
educare to educere.
https://wabashcenter.wabash.edu/resources/book_reviews/breakaway-learners-strategies-for-p
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